Feb. 20, 2008

The Honorable Tim Jones

Chairman

Missouri House General Laws Committee

201 West Capitol Avenue

Jefferson City, MO 65101

Dear Representative Jones,
My name is Stephen Ware.  I am a professor of law at the University of Kansas.  I have been a lawyer since 1991 and a law professor since 1993.  I submit this testimony, not on behalf of KU, but on my own as a concerned citizen.

I recently published a paper that researched how all 50 states select their supreme court justices.
The paper is attached and is available at www.fed-soc.org/kansaspaper.  Based on this research, I recommend that Missouri institute senate confirmation of its Supreme Court justices.  
Examining judicial selection around the country reveals a variety of approaches.  Nearly half the states, 22 of them, elect their supreme court justices.  Elections are the most populist method of judicial selection because they give each voter equal power.  A lawyer’s vote is worth no more than any other citizen’s.  By contrast, Missouri’s current system is an elitist method of judicial selection because it concentrates power in the bar, a narrow, elite segment of society.  In between these selection methods is the more moderate method of having the governor’s nominee win senate confirmation before joining the court.  

Our Nation’s Founders adopted this moderate approach in the United States Constitution, and today a dozen states also select their supreme courts with confirmation by the senate or similar popularly-elected body.  Experience in these states suggests that senate confirmation of judicial nominees works well and avoids both the extreme of elitist, bar-controlled courts and the extreme of populist courts swaying with the prevailing winds rather than standing firm for the rule of law.  In short, senate confirmation of Missouri Supreme Court justices is a moderate, cautious reform. 
In my state of Kansas, some have claimed that senate confirmation would be a political “circus.”   Rather than speculating about this, one can examine the experience of the twelve states that have senate confirmation or confirmation by a similar body.  My paper researched the last two votes for initial supreme court confirmation in each of these twelve states.   In all twenty four of these cases, the governor’s nominee was confirmed.  In nearly eighty percent of these cases, the vote in favor of confirmation was unanimous.   In only two of these twenty four cases was there more than a single dissenting vote.  These facts provide little support for the view that senate confirmation of state supreme court justices tends to produce a circus.  These facts suggest that governors know that senate confirmation of controversial nominees may be difficult so governors consider, in advance, the wishes of the senate in deciding who to nominate.
To reiterate, senate confirmation is a thoughtful, prudent reform to bring “Missouri Plan” states toward the national mainstream on judicial selection.
Thank you very much for your time and attention.

Sincerely,


/s/

Stephen J. Ware

1535 West 15th Street
Lawrence, KS 66045
785-864-9209

ware@ku.edu
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